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Government
of South Australia





Minutes

	Meeting:
	Parents Associations Consultation Group
	Date:
	9 June 2016

	Location:
	Ground floor conference room, SACE Board of South Australia
	Time:
	 9.15 – 10.45am


	 No.
	Item

	1
	Attendees

Neil McGoran, Chief Executive, SACE Board of South Australia (Chair)
Ann Bliss, Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities (SA)

Jenice Zerna, SA Association of School Parent Clubs Inc.

Jan Raymond, Executive Manager, Curriculum and Assessment, SACE Board of SA

Hassan Mekawy, Manager, Professional Learning and Networks, SACE Board of SA
Daniel Dew, Media and Communications Coordinator, SACE Board of SA

Susan Lohmeyer, Executive Coordinator, SACE Board of SA (Executive Officer)
Apologies
Lisa Hunt, Isolated Children’s Parents Association  
Welcome 

Snez Maio was welcomed as a member of the group. Together with the Executive Manager, Curriculum and Assessment, Snez has assumed the responsibilities of the Manager, Communications, following his departure.

	2
	Confirmation of agenda and Minutes of the last meeting 

The agenda was confirmed with no change. The minutes of the last meeting held on 14 April 2016 were accepted without change. JZ/AB
Actions arising from the meeting held 14 April 2016
ACTION: Representatives of the Parents Associations to work together and with the Media and Communications Coordinator to commence initial planning for a forum. (Ref. item 3.3)
To be actioned. 
ACTION: The SACE Board to invite the Parents Associations to attend the conference. (Ref. item 3.4)
Completed. 

ACTION:  The Media and Communications Coordinator to liaise with Jenice Zerna to arrange an art work for publication on the cover of the SA Association of School Parent Clubs magazine. (ref. item 3.5)
To be actioned. 

	3
	Business
3.1   SACE strategic directions
The Chair provided an overview of the Board’s strategic planning:

· Increasingly teachers are sending materials in for moderation via electronic devices (USBs, for example). This highlights the critical importance of looking at alternative ways of undertaking core activities such as moderation in more efficient and effective ways. 

· The Board is planning a major reform of SACE operational procedures, including those currently used for moderation (12,000 white bags; 7,000 teachers required to pack and unpack the bags, etc.). The Board anticipates moving these procedures online within five years: this will be the first priority.

· The second priority will be to enable teachers to upload external assessments (at present, approx. 45,000) to a secure website for marking – this will obviate the need for the teachers to post these to the SACE Board and then pick them up again once they are marked. This, in turn, will create more time for teachers to engage with teaching.

· From a parents’ perspective, the reality for young people these days is that communication occurs online and via various technologies. To expect young people to revert to pen and paper for exams/assessments seems profoundly anachronistic.

· Once assessments are marked online, the logical next step is to undertake assessment itself online. It is anticipated that the English Studies exam will take place online by 2018. The gradual introduction of exams/external assessments online will also facilitate the introduction of new and innovative ways of assessing students, e.g. using interactive technologies, etc. 

· Exams in some subjects will be undertaken online before others (i.e. subjects that lend themselves to this environment, such as history, whereas maths, using signs and symbols, may take longer to convert to an online setting).

· Approx. 100,000 students in 520 DECD schools are already undertaking testing in maths and English online for literacy/numeracy achievement assessments. DECD also anticipates that by 2019 70,000 students will undertake NAPLAN testing online. This establishes the precedent for the SACE Board to move in similar directions.

· Similarly, the SACE Board would like to offer more benchmarking and clarifying via online learning environments. This is a response to issues of access and equity for rural/remote teachers. Such learning support won’t replace face-to-face professional learning but provides a way of giving teachers on-demand professional learning support that they can access anywhere, at any time.  
· The SACE Board is also planning a program of subject renewal and anticipates renewing all 60 subjects progressively over the next five years. Timelines are currently being confirmed and will be conveyed to schools by early – mid July.
· The Minister has expressed an interest in assessing and reporting on the capabilities. This represents an opportunity for the whole education community – including parents – to engage with what this might entail and how this might be done. 

· As a corollary the SACE Board is in discussions with UniSA about the academic and non-academic qualities required for admission to teaching degrees. This of course refers to the capabilities required to be an effective teacher, in addition to the ATAR requirement.  

· While some parents may  favour a more conservative approach to teaching (the “three Rs”) the opportunity for discussing innovation in teaching practice for the future will be welcomed by most parents, as it reflects the most critical concerns, hopes and dreams of parents for their children: how to equip young people for learning into the future.
ACTION: Ann Bliss to send a link to the executive officer of a video of Harvard-based educator Dr Karen Mapp outlining the five conditions necessary for successfully engaging parents in children’s learning. 
3.2     Professional learning / Institute of Educational Assessors (IEA)
The Manager, Professional Learning and Networks provided the following summary report:
· Three hundred face to face professional learning workshops are held over a given year, and while these are highly subscribed, they reach only 25% of senior secondary teachers. As indicated earlier, the SACE Board is addressing this by exploring ways of providing online professional learning so that teachers can access this support and other resources at any time, in any location.

· It was noted that this form of engagement with teachers could be replicated for parents. 

· The IEA is developing its focus to include more theoretical pedagogy as a way of differentiating the support that is provided through clarifying forums which focuses on the immediacy of classroom teaching needs. The IEA conference (27 June) will provide an opportunity for the IEA to explore its future directions in collaborative discussion with the educational community. So far, 150 attendees have registered. The afternoon session will bring together the three sector heads, the deans of education at the universities and other key educators to discuss practice and policy enabling student learning. 
3.3    Senior Secondary Australian Curriculum implementation – progress report
The Chair provided the following overview: 
· Stage 1 English and Mathematics subjects are now being taught. The Stage 2 subjects will be taught in 2017; workshops will be held in Term 3 to assist teachers prepare for the introduction of these subjects, utilising the experience of the teachers teaching the Stage 1 subjects now.

· The Board has approved four draft (unedited) science subjects, Geography, Ancient Studies and Modern History, which are now available on the SACE Board website. The draft subject outlines incorporate feedback provided during the consultation period. 

· The feedback was extremely diverse; in accommodating this feedback the subject writers were guided by the Board’s key principles for subject renewal: innovation, operational manageability, engagement with learning, the capabilities. 
· Workshops will now be held to allow teachers to discuss the new subjects in depth. These will be accompanied by exemplars for teaching and other resources to assist with the introduction of the Stage 1 subjects in 2017. Workshops for the Stage 2 subjects will be held next year prior to implementation in 2018. 
· Members of the Parents Associations indicated there had been little feedback from members to the new Australian curriculum subjects. Similarly, there had been little reaction to current media focus on STEM subjects. 
3.4      Research Project Expo
The Media and Communications Coordinator provided an overview of the Research Expo, to be held at the showgrounds on 9 – 10 August. 
· The SACE Board is hoping to build on the approx. 4,000 attendees from last year’s expo. The record number of merits obtained by students for the 2015 results should also assist in building engagement with the subject. 

· A “yellow brick road” will provide attendees with a “passport” to engage with stallholders; this year will also include more technology-focused demonstrations and displays. 
· An information pack will be prepared and sent to all registering schools, including a video explaining the benefits of the Research Project, which is in fact the key subject for building learners of the future – once again, this directly addresses parents’ hopes and dreams for their children. 

· An after-hours session will be held for parents from 5.00 – 6.30pm on 9 August. The SACE Board is hopeful of engaging with as many parents as possible to build a conversation with parents and students about the subject and how it can underpin a young person’s future pathways to study employment and life. The session will provide parents with a complete understanding of the subject to enable them to engage with their children while they are completing the subject. 
ACTION: Parents Association members to promote the Research Expo among members and through school newsletters, etc. 

3.5    Engagement and communication with school communities 
Covered elsewhere in the meeting. 
3.6      Representation of the Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities                                          on the working group

· Ann Bliss, representing the Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities, has been appointed the Community Development Leader at Nazareth Catholic Community. This will be her last meeting; her current position as Executive Director of the Federation is being filled and the new appointee is expected to be nominated as the Federation’s representative on this group. 

· Ann expects that her new role will utilise many of the skills she has developed in her current role: the capacity to engage with, build upon and collaborate with the community of Nazareth College.

· The group expressed their thanks to Ann for her contribution to the group over many years and wished her the best as she assumes her new role. In turn, Ann thanked the group for the opportunity to participate in a collaborative partnership with the SACE Board, and engage in a conversation with the SACE Board about young people’s learning.

                                         

	4
	Any Other Business  
 Nil

	5
	Close and next meeting
The next meeting will be held at the SACE Board on Monday 15 August 2016, from 9.15 – 10.45. 

Date of Distribution 
Date of distribution: 10 June 2016
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